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Dear Mayor Sullivan, 
 
The Senior Citizens Advisory Commission (SCAC) would like to take this opportunity to update 
you and the Assembly members on the work that the Commission has accomplished in 2014-
15.  First of all, we would like to thank you and the Assembly for your support to the 
Commission. The SCAC has very active members and as the community of Anchorage ages, 
services impacting seniors such as affordable housing, transportation, nutrition, health care and 
recreation are necessary for quality of life.  Recognizing that these issues are critical to seniors 
living in Anchorage, the SCAC spent the past year completing a Needs Assessment by holding 
public forums on five topics summarized below. 
 
Transportation   The SCAC co-hosted hearings on re-structuring of AnchorRides rates and use 
of funding priorities for Non-Medical appointments this Spring. The Commission advocated for 
continuing to keep “Free Wednesdays” on PeopleMover. Transportation representatives 
attended commission meetings and this topic remains a critical issue of concern. In the Health 
Care Forum a question was raised that despite gains in “Same Day Access” at Medicare clinics, 
some seniors defer to the emergency department due to the lack of transportation. 
 
Economic Well-Being   In July, Andrew Halcro, President of the Anchorage Chamber of 
Commerce, and Archana Mishra with Anchorage Economic Development Corporation (AEDC), 
presented before the Commission a broader topic of Senior Economic Impact and Well-Being 
along with an update on the Senior Friendly Business Initiative hosted at Mabel T Caverly 
Senior Services.  We contributed to a feature in the Chamber’s Fall Newsletter on the “Age 
Wave” which features a profile of Commissioner Kevin Turkington, the Senior Friendly Business 
Initiative, Anchorage Senior Activity Center members, as well as Alaska Commission on Aging 
data on the economic impact of seniors and elders.   
 
Health Care   On September 24, 2014, a panel of eight health care providers attended a two-
hour forum answering a series of questions from our Commission and the audience on access 
to health care. Progress has been made on finding a physician if you are on Medicare and 
challenges with in-home care, dental access and the growing continuum of Alzheimer’s disease 
and dementia care were discussed.  
 
Housing   This is such a huge topic, we dedicated two meetings to it this year, with an update 
first by Alaska Housing Finance Corporation’s Jim McCall in April followed by a Community 
Engagement Forum later in the year with Housing providers and a follow up by Housing 
Anchorage on October 22, 2014.   A data rich, informative session offered by Michele Brown of 
United Way of Anchorage from Housing Anchorage anchored a panel of ten providers who took 
questions from a lively audience of 60+ attendees at this session, which was a more tense 
discussion reflecting the challenges that face housing inequality and not being able to solve the 
challenges before us. Diversity in senior needs, aging in place, home modifications, 



 

 

weatherization, risk of homelessness, as well as caregiver support for Alzheimer’s were all 
areas discussed.  
 
Nutrition and Hunger   On November 19, 2014, our own Commissioner Mary Sullivan, Policy 
Director at the Food Bank of Alaska, provided an in-depth study update on Senior Hunger and 
Food Insecurity across Alaska. There is an increasing use of meal sites, commodity boxes, and 
home delivered meals.  Supplemental senior nutrition support is important, especially for lower 
income seniors and those who experience a secondary disability, or for those who are caring for 
other family members especially grandchildren in their homes. Congregate meals, with the gift 
of socialization and support, offer many benefits for our elders.  
 
Detailed reports on all of the above topics are on the Commission’s website at 
http://www.muni.org/Departments/health/DirectServices/Pages/SeniorCitizensAdvisoryCommiss
ion.aspx.  The Commission has a Planning Session scheduled for June 24, 2015 to set our 
priorities for the next 1-3 years based on the outcomes of the final Needs Assessment. 
 
The SCAC also welcomed Mary Katzke who presented to us on her interests for Centennial 
Grants and we provided a letter of support for her and 49Writers. We supported the 
documentaries Cyber-Seniors in May and Glen Campbell, Backing Out of Time, in November 
2014. 
 
There were leadership changes at DHHS and the Commission with Ken Takakuwa and Marie 
Lavigne departing and Steve Ashman and David Levy coming on board as Division Manager 
and the Senior and Emergency Outreach Services Coordinator, respectively.  Commissioners 
Carol Jackson (Chair) and Cam Rader (Vice Chair) were elected to replace Joan Fisher and 
Dawnia Clements.  Our nine member Commissioners are long standing, vital, active members. 
 
Finally, the annual Older Americans Month Kick Off event (the theme was Getting Into the Act) 
on May 6, 2015 was a huge success with Judge Karen Hunt (retired) giving the keynote speech 
and our own Commissioner Dawnia Clements receiving the Ron Hammett Award for her 
dedication and service to the senior community over the past 37 years.  The Alaska 
Commission on Aging co-hosted the event and held their semi-annual meeting at the 
Anchorage Senior Activity Center at the same time. 
 
Mayor Sullivan, we would like to extend our appreciation for your leadership as Mayor of 
Anchorage over the past six years and wish you well in your future endeavors. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Joan L. Fisher, Chair 
Senior Citizens Advisory Commission 
 
Cc:  Anchorage Assembly Members 
 

 


